
	 1	

Cursed Objects 
	
	
It	all	happened	in	a	roundabout	way.	
	
Chapter	1:	Spring	Break	2016	
	
I.		
Dr.	Alexander	Hawthorne	was	the	first	mainstream	academic	to	recombine	chili	
pepper	and	cannabis	DNA	for	hybridization.	The	species	that	inspired	his	
breakthrough	was	itself	an	engineered	capsicum:	“Barker’s	Hot”.	It	seems	the	Chili	
Pepper	Institute	(at	New	Mexico	State	University,	in	Portales)	had	inadvertently	
created	a	cultivar	quite	capable	of	thriving	indoors	under	artificial	lights.	
Technically,	Hawthorne	was	operating	outside	of	state	law	at	that	time	in	his	early	
career,	so	this	specific	trait	was	attractive.	When	Professor	Emeritus	Hawthorne	
finally	died,	on	the	campus	of	Northern	New	Mexico	State	University,	fame	and	
notoriety	had	been	achieved	and	his	plants	no	longer	grew	in	a	locked	corner	of	a	
basement	lab,	but	in	a	100	different	countries	around	the	world.		
	 Allen	Middleson’s	job,	as	“Retrieval	Specialist	I”	for	that	University’s	IT	
department,	was	to	support	the	return	of	leased	university	property	when	contracts	
expired,	or	–	occasionally	-	when	faculty	died.	Too	most	this	would	appear	a	morbid	
assignment,	especially	for	$9	an	hour.	But	Allen	had	first	tested	a	“Hawthorne	
Hybrid”	nearly	three	years	prior,	while	studying	botany	as	an	undergraduate	at	
Vanderbilt,	and	it	did	wonders	for	his	hangover.	(This	wasn’t	Hawthorne’s	target	
audience,	of	course,	but	the	hybrid	also	worked	wonders	on	childhood	epilepsy).	
The	peppers	themselves	were	hot	–	spicy	–	which	at	first	limited	their	widespread	
appeal	beyond	medical	applications.	Fortunately,	they	had	a	terpene-backed	depth	
of	flavor	not	typically	associated	with	chili	peppers,	or	of	weed.	Thirty	minutes	after	
that	first	bite,	at	about	the	same	time	one’s	eyes	and	nose	stopped	running	from	the	
heat,	the	THC	would	hit	the	bloodstream	full	bore.	The	long-term	effect	was	a	sort	of	
survivor’s	bliss.		

Some	combination	of	active	protein	chains	in	the	engineered	cannabis	
wrought	wonders	upon	the	nervous	system,	connoisseurs	agreed.	Within	60	
minutes	time,	the	internal	heat	-	a	partially	preserved	star’s	worth	–	would	retreat.	
Allen,	like	many	others,	simply	thought	of	Hawthorne	as	an	unusually	wealthy	
academic	(who	had	mostly	likely	indulged	in	too	much	of	his	own	product)	but	his	
visit	to	the	Hawthorne	Estate,	after	the	Professor’s	passing,	turned	out	to	be	quite	
curious.	
	
II.	
For	one	thing,	the	amount	of	land	Hawthorne	owned	outright	on	the	North	East	New	
Mexico	State	University	(NENMSU)	campus	was	unparalleled	and	therefore	
thoroughly	intriguing	to	the	young	technician.	It	seems	the	late	Professor	
Hawthorne	much	appreciated	the	trappings	of	campus	life,	despite	toiling	away	on	
the	fringe	for	years	with	a	project	no	federal	grant-funding	agency	would	take	
seriously.	(More	distinguished	colleagues	would	suggest	that	Hawthorne’s	status	-	
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now	Professor	Post	Morii	-	was	more	gratifying	to	him	than	the	fabulous	wealth	that	
accompanied	the	private-sector	commercialization	of	his	potent	hybrid	seed.	
Hawthorne,	of	course,	disagreed).		

Hawthorne’s	orchards	lined	a	half-mile	driveway	on	the	campus	proper,	
where	his	botanical	genius	was	very	clearly	on	display.	Once	considered	exclusively	
tropical	cultivars	were	coaxed	out	of	those	humid	environs	into	the	northern	throes	
of	the	Chihauana	Desert	and	made	to	thrive	under	a	relentless	sun	and	less	than	20	
inches	of	annual	rainfall.	These	later	advances	were	grant	funded,	and	also	
contributed	a	not	insignificant	portion	Hawthorne’s	income.	It	was	also	clear	
Hawthorne	benefited	disproportionally,	when	compared	to	his	esteemed	colleagues,	
since	his	early	experimentation	and	development	of	the	famed	Cannabis/Capsacium	
varietal	occurred	almost	exclusively	“off-the-clock”.	Of	course	the	University’s	legal	
department	argued	vigorously	for	intellectual	property	rights,	and,	in	a	way,	
succeeded,	by	securing	Hawthorne’s	employment	for	the	remainder	of	his	life.	
Nevertheless,	Hawthorne’s	outside	income	always	dwarfed	his	–	and,	except	for	the	
football	coach’s,	everyone	else’s	–	academic	salary.	

Unlike	the	orchard,	the	soaring,	vaulted	chambers	of	Hawthorne’s	
bedchamber	did	little	to	cheer	Allen’s	mood.	He	had	been	suffering	from	a	
remarked-upon	lack	of	motivation	during	this	3rd	year	of	grad	school	at	NNMSU,	and	
alcohol	–	always	cheap	and	plentiful	in	a	college	town	–	had	found	a	regular	place	in	
Allen’s	daily	routine.	The	effects	were	insidiously	subtle:	somewhat	exaggerated	
peaks	and	valleys	of	emotion;	skin	problems;	an	inability	to	sleep	through	the	night;	
drooling	while	in	the	prone	position;	general	hopelessness,	etc.	In	fact,	he	was	
cursing	himself	for	not	picking	up	at	least	a	six-pack	the	previous	day,	when	full-
percentage	alcohol	sales	from	liquor	stores	were	still	available.	But	this	was	a	
Sunday,	the	Lord’s	Day,	and	Allen	was	the	only	one	in	the	office	–	everyone	else	was	
apparently	at	church.		
	
III.	
Against	the	curved	wall	of	the	Professor’s	oversized	bedroom,	Allen	began	carefully	
deconstructing	a	University-owned	computer	case	to	register	what,	if	any,	
components	could	be	salvaged	from	apparent	water	damage	to	the	University-
owned	machine.		

There	was	no	service	ticket	on	file	within	the	IT	department’s	database,	for	
Hawthorne,	which	immediately	distracted	Allen	from	his	hangover.	Water	damage	
of	University-owned	IT	property	was	common	and	some	of	Allen’s	weekends	were	
completely	centered	on	board-level	soldering	to	repair	damage	from	triple	shot	
lattes,	or	pints	of	low	percentage	beer,	or	short	falls	from	a	bed	or	desk	to	the	floor.	
This	side	service	Allen	offered	for	a	reasonable	price	to	particularly	desperate	grad	
students	who	were	on	a	deadline.	No	service	ticket	meant	that	whatever	damage	
caused	to	the	computer	went	unreported	by	Hawthorne	or,	perhaps,	happened	after	
his	death.		
	 Once	the	eight	case	screws	were	removed,	and	the	zip-tied	mess	of	internal	
cabling	severed	and	disentangled	with	the	help	of	Allen’s	trusty	Leatherman,	the	
liquid	damage	became	more	obvious.	The	motherboard	was	stained	and	the	power-
supply	port	showed	the	sooty	black	of	electronically	induced	combustion.	The	
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terabyte	solid	state	drive	where	Hawthorne	backed	up	experimental	data	from	a	
dozen	different	NSF	grant	projects	was	also	damaged,	although	crushed	aluminum	
housing	led	Allen	to	believe	the	damage	was	mechanical.	Coffee	and	a	small	fire	
wouldn’t	crush	an	aluminum	hard	drive,	but	this	one	looked	as	though	it	had	been	
removed	from	the	case,	stomped	on	repeatedly,	and	finally	replaced.	Allen	
immediately	set	out	removing	components	from	their	interior	mounting	brackets	to	
inspect	the	damage	further.	
	 Soon	it	was	obvious	that	whatever	might	be	salvaged	from	the	crushed	
drives	wouldn’t	happen	on	site.	Indeed,	it	was	unlikely	that	those	storage	units	
would	ever	undergo	the	costly	process	of	recovery,	since	whatever	data	Hawthorne	
would	have	been	storing	had	–	by	law	–	to	have	been	backed	up	elsewhere.	It	didn’t	
pay	for	the	University’s	IT	department	to	send	away	battered	drives	for	forensic	
analysis	in	the	event	of	a	faculty	members	death.	But	there	was	something	behind	
the	hard-drives	that	Allen	noticed	after	inspecting	the	damage.	
	 He	wouldn’t	have	noticed,	were	there	not	a	single	loose	cable	missing	from	
the	bunch	he	had	moved	to	inspect	the	motherboard.	That	cable	snaked	from	a	
second	storage	port,	beneath	the	power	supply,	to	a	seemingly	inaccessible	corner	of	
the	PC	case.	There,	just	behind	the	smashed	storage	drives,	a	thumb	drive	was	
super-glued	to	the	inside	of	the	case.	It	had	obviously	been	added	after	the	machine	
was	delivered	to	Professor	Hawthorne,	since	such	devices	were	built	to	be	portable	
and	rarely	provided	the	amount	of	storage	necessary	to	warrant	permanent	
installation.	Allen	whipped	out	his	own	portable	machine	along	with	a	USB	cable,	
unplugged	the	aftermarket	drive	from	the	motherboard,	and	plugged	into	it	himself.		

An	image	appeared	on	the	screen	before	him	–	realer	than	real,	full	high	
definition:	A	botanical	drawing	of	what	appeared	to	be	a	species	of	mushroom,	
depicted	from	several	angles,	with	sub-images	showing	the	organism	in	a	troop.	The	
underside	of	the	toadstools	were	colored	deeply	with	a	phosphorescent	red,	the	
only	dye	on	the	etched	page.	The	image	was	old,	most	likely	a	scan	of	photograph,	
and	it	was	clearly	Hawthorne’s	secret	obsession.		

The	rest	of	the	20	or	so	hidden	jpg	and	pdf	files	comprised	microfiche	press	
clippings	–scanned	from	19th	Century	dailies	-	and	more	recent	satellite	imagery	of	
the	Northeastern	New	Mexican	landscape.	The	satellite	shots	were	purposefully	
stripped	of	USGS	indexing	date,	as	if	they	had	been	cropped	before	being	stored,	and	
the	rugged	chaparral	could	have	represented	anywhere	in	the	desert	southwest.	
Fortunately,	some	of	the	more	obscure	place	names	were	left	intact	on	the	map	
itself,	although	that	at	first	was	similarly	uninformative.	“Red	Wash	Gully”	met	
Variadero	Creek	on	its	way	up	to	“Pedro’s	Tank”	–	none	of	this	meant	anything.	
There	was	a	town	of	decent	size	named	on	the	third	satellite	image	Allen	found	on	
Hawthorne’s	hidden	drive,	though:	Tucumcari.	
	
IV.	
The	first	week	in	Tucumcari	was	hellish	for	Allen,	and	he	found	himself	constantly	
questioning	the	legitimacy	of	his	suspicions	that	Hawthorne’s	life	work	was	left	
unfinished.	His	wife,	Evelyn	(while	away	at	a	conference	with	work	of	her	own,	and	
therefore	freed	from	obligation	to	accompany	Allen)	simply	agreed	with	the	idea	of	
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a	spring	break	spent	alone,	hiking	in	rural	northeastern	New	Mexico.	Allen	was	on	
his	own.	

	To	get	his	bearings,	he	spent	the	first	night	in	town,	outfitting	(in	loose	talk	
with	the	grocery	clerks,	at	least)	for	a	long	weekend	with	a	“group	of	friends	he	was	
meeting	at	nearby	Conchas	Lake”.	But	even	the	grocery-filled	motel	room	was	
immediately	disappointing.	Most	definitely	it	wasn’t	the	reassuringly	bland	Hilton	
Garden	Inn,	across	from	the	Krakow	International	Airport,	where	Allen	had	taken	
refuge	between	two	international	flights	years	prior.	Despite	the	inconvenience	of	a	
day-long	layover	in	eastern	Europe,	Allen	began	to	appreciate	the	homogeneity	of	
globalized	hotel	chains	after	a	day	in	a	king-sized	bed	besides	cheap	Polish	beer	and	
chocolate.	The	Tucumcari	Best	Western	was	cheaply	constructed,	however,	and	the	
clientele	stomped	through	uncarpeted	hallways	throughout	the	night,	seeming	to	
rush	and	from	local	drug	dealers,	or	girlfriends,	or	both.	Allen	began	to	regret	his	
decision	to	take	a	solitary	spring	break	in	the	middle	of	nowhere.	

Every	one	of	those	seven	mornings	in	Tucumcari	(actually,	camped	30	miles	
outside	of	town),	Allen	would	scramble	out	of	the	bed	of	his	truck	-	uncoordinated	in	
the	false	dawn	-	fully	depressed	by	the	time	of	the	real	dawn.	Anything	slower	than	a	
scramble	was	unfathomable	on	account	of	the	profound	discomfort	one	suffered	
towards	the	end	of	a	night	outdoors,	sleeping	without	a	even	a	pillow	amidst	the	
nearby	yips	and	footfalls	of	coyote	packs.	Allen,	like	so	many	overly	ambitious	(or	
generally	misguided)	suburbanites	before	him,	was	unaccustomed	to	anything	less	
than	perfect	amenity,	and	his	inability	to	attain	a	complete	nights	sleep	was	
torturous	before	and	after	his	fear	of	the	dark	subsided.		

Nevertheless,	he	stuck	it	out	for	the	full	week	to	explore	locations	
corresponding	to	handwritten	markings	on	Hawthorne’s	original	maps.	He	fumbled	
and	cursed	the	Jet	Boil	every	morning,	then	made	the	coffee.	He	poured	a	full	bottle	
of	Aquafina	over	his	head,	one	of	twenty	in	the	$4	package	he	picked	up	every	three	
days	from	town,	and	shuddered	visibly	in	the	high	desert’s	morning	cool.	He	then	
gazed	around	at	whatever	neglected	ranch	road	he	had	parked	on	at	the	end	of	the	
previous	day’s	hike	and	wondered	what	the	fuck	he	was	thinking	and	why	some	
dead	academic	meant	more	than	his	beautiful	wife	or	spring	break	in	the	Florida	
panhandle.	Surely	the	mushroom	specimen	wasn’t	worth	this,	despite	the	dead	
Professor’s	proficiency	in	identifying	world-changing	botanic	genetics.	

On	the	7th	morning	Allen	scrambled	out	of	his	pickup,	fully	expecting	another	
day	of	lowered	expectations	or	inevitable	defeat,	and	found	himself	facing	a	man	in	
uniform.	Sheriff	Hamilcar	Poole	was	standing	over	Allen	for	nearly	an	hour	before	
he	made	his	presence	known,	during	which	time	the	typical	pre-dawn	symphony	
had	been	all	but	nonexistent.	Poole	of	course	noticed	the	unusual	absence	of	
ambient	sound	–	it	followed	him	everywhere	-	Allen	didn’t	or	he	might	have	awoken	
and,	ideally,	ran.		

“You’re	under	arrest,”	Pool	proclaimed,	without	introduction,	while	Allen	
slept	on	in	the	corrugated	plastic	bed	of	his	pickup.	He	was	in	lockup	25	minutes	
later	and	spent	the	next	three	days	in	the	Tucumcari	City	Jail.		
	
V.	
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Lockup	was	mostly	uneventful	–	boring	even,	but	Allen	did	notice	something	about	
Sheriff	Poole	while	in	custody:	The	Sheriff	never	really	went	home.	

At	least	he	never	seemed	to	go	home.	The	lights	in	both	the	office	and	in	the	
recessed	ceiling	panel	of	the	holding	cell	would	go	out	at	precisely	9:30	pm.	Poole	
would	then	make	a	show	of	packing	up	and	shuffling	to	the	door,	but	Allen	was	
certain	he	never	actually	left	the	office.	One	night,	Allen	even	heard	the	creek	of	a	
wood	office	chair	and	the	next	night	he	heard	labored	breathing.	That	second	night	
Allen	also	saw	the	shadow	of	what	must	have	been	a	large	barn	owl	move	across	the	
alley	light	emanating	outside	this	cell	window.	At	8am,	both	nights,	the	door	would	
open,	whether	from	the	inside	or	from	without,	and	Poole	would	stomp	noisily	to	his	
desk	again.	

	 After	72	hours,	Pool	simply	unlocked	the	cell	door,	stood	to	one	side	of	the	
narrow	entrance,	and	beckoned	Allen	forward	with	a	single-fingered	twirling	
gesture	of	his	gloved	hand.		

“You	can	go,”	Pool	said.	His	voice	was	utterly	emotionless	although	he	made	
direct	eye	contact	with	his	prisoner.	

Rather	than	threaten,	or	yell,	or	promise	to	return	with	top-dollar	legal	
representation,	Allen	left	San	Miguel	County	Jail	without	a	word	in	return.	Poole	
wasn’t	quite	finished	though.		

“I’ll	kill	you	next	time	I	find	you	out	on	those	back	roads.	That’s	private	property	
and	I’ll	shoot	you	dead	for	a	rustler	if	you	go	out	there	again.”	

Once	again,	Pool’s	delivery	was	near	monotonic,	but	his	gaze	was	steady	and	the	
threat	was	obviously	considered.	He	leaned	in	close	and	sniffed	Allen’s	rumpled	
shirt	collar	when	Allen	turned	sideways	to	clear	the	cell	door.	Allen	never	noticed.		
	
VI.	
It	seems	Sheriff	Poole	and	Professor	Hawthorne	had	been	searching	for	the	same	
thing	–	Pool	for	ages	longer.	

Unlike	Hawthorne,	however,	Poole	never	published;	or	distributed;	or	
designed,	he	simply	sought,	and	only	ever	for	his	own	devices.	Endlessly	his	
searched,	for	reference	and	clue	to	the	location	of	the	mushroom	species	
represented	by	that	very	same	botanical	drawing.	Poole	was	intimately	familiar	
with	the	provenance	of	the	drawing	itself,	and	knew	it	to	have	been	drafted	by	an	
unquestionably	gifted	and	uniquely	informed	Catholic	priest	who	had	participated	
in	Cortez’s	first	foray	inland	from	the	Mexican	coast.	While	employed	as	an	advisor	
to	King	of	Phillip	of	Spain,	year	1520	CE,	Poole	had	for	the	first	time	personally	
viewed	and	then	stolen	the	document,	while	ostensibly	conducting	an	official	
evaluation	concerning	harvestable	resources	in	the	new	world.	After	Allen	left	the	
Tucumcari	Police	Station,	Poole	sat	and	thought	about	his	time	in	the	old	world,	and	
then	the	new.	

Poole	was	a	haberdasher	in	Whitechapel	in	the	late	nineteen	century	before	
running	a	hotel	just	west	of	the	1890	World’s	Fair	in	Chicago.	He	ran	an	airstrip	in	
Guyana	in	the	late	1970’s	after	a	stint	reporting		(quite	insightfully)	on	the	Tate-La	
Bianca	murders	in	Southern	California.	From	the	outside,	this	dilettantism	was	
prolific	and	quite	literally	unparalleled,	for	he	had	been	at	it	for	nearly	500	years.	
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Unfortunately	for	both	Allen	and	Hawthorne,	he	dreamt	less	and	less	as	these	five	
centuries	continued	to	pass.	His	disposition	reflected	this	fact.		

Now,	in	2016,	he	was	mostly	unable	to	differentiate	between	his	memories	of	
Brussels	and	the	gift	“one	evenings	acquaintance”	had	offered	him.	Like	the	
miniscule	half-grain	or	so	of	substance	that	would	-	years	later	-	be	given	to	von	
Helmont,	the	gift	was	a	liquid	potion,	colored	a	bold	red,	as	if	by	saffron	or	Mercury	
or	both.	For	its	primary	active	ingredient	(drawn,	he	later	discovered,	by	Cortez’s	
priest),	Poole	had	lusted.	Lately,	that	lust	had	become	desperate.	His	methods	for	
obtaining	more	of	the	potion	become	proportionally	crueler	as	a	result.	

Poole	was	also	a	scout	for	Custer	and	–	in	that	capacity	–	had	surprised	three	
Lakota	Sioux	on	the	verge	of	completing	their	manhood	hunt.	None	of	the	three	had	
encountered	the	sort	of	long-lived	viciousness	that	Poole	saw	fit	to	inflict.	He	
whipped	the	boys,	mercilessly,	until	they	revealed	the	location	and	size	of	their	
camp,	but	the	(false)	intelligence	that	Poole	eventually	communicated	back	to	
Custer’s	camp	was	merely	a	sideshow,	a	distraction.	What	Hamilcar	Poole	sought	
out	then	was	a	medicine	man	with	knowledge	concerning	the	Jornado	del	Muerto	
that	Montezuma’s	royal	court	had	retreated	upon	while	Cortez’s	army	advanced	on	
the	Aztec	capital	at	Tenochtitlan.	

Four	hundred	years	after	drinking	the	stranger’s	potion,	and	three	hundred	
since	he	had	attained	the	botanical	drawing	of	the	red-bottomed	mushroom,	Poole	
located	someone	he	thought	might	have	information.	In	a	cliff-side	overhang,	where	
the	village	holy	man	would	spend	his	winters,	slow	torture	with	acid	was	employed.	
The	shaman	was	courageous	when	the	old	world	chemical	alchemical	vial	(that	
Poole	had	stitched	into	his	boots	during	the	Atlantic	crossing)	was	poured	onto	
exposed	fingers	and	toes.	Soon,	the	medicine	man	begged	for	the	corrosive	acid	to	
be	administered	to	his	ears	and	eyes	as	well,	in	exchange	for	the	release	of	his	wife.	
Then	the	pain	became	exquisite.	He	didn’t	have	any	information	on	the	location	of	
the	mushroom	in	the	drawing	but	he	did	share	with	Poole	an	incantation	and	a	bag	
of	local	herbs.	Combined,	these	implements	would	allow	Poole	to	traverse	great	
distances	in	animal	form.	At	that	time,	even	the	white	man	knew	of	the	Skinwalker,	
and	-	in	the	19th	century	–	legendary	brujos	in	the	shape	of	wolves	and	bears	stalked	
the	scrublands	between	Taos	and	what	is	now	Ghost	Ranch,	New	Mexico.		

So,	in	the	form	of	a	meter-tall	barn	owl	whose	feathering	was	blacker	than	
night,	Poole	followed	Allen	on	a	final	rendezvous.		
	
VII.	
The	owl	was	strong	of	talon	and	beak,	but	antelope	was	theretofore	Poole’s	largest	
game.	That,	and	many	schoolchildren	unscrupulous	townsfolk	had	hired	him	to	slay	
-	Sometimes	to	protect	their	clan	lineages	from	illegitimate	heirs,	sometimes	out	of	
spite.	1959	was	the	last	year	Poole	had	been	paid	to	shed	human	blood,	although	he	
continued	to	do	it	occasionally	for	amusement.	This	might	be	viewed	of	as	the	
ultimate	boredom,	especially	for	one	so	long-lived,	but	Pool’s	tactics	were	calculated	
and	malicious.	Natural	rock	cisterns	and	wood	for	burning	were	nearly	always	
shared	property	on	the	high	plains	of	the	Lllano	Estecado,	and	children	were	
sometimes	called	upon	to	bring	in	firewood	or	water	from	more	than	a	mile	away.		
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The	Skinwalker	dived,	talons	forward	and	splayed,	his	speed	approaching	60	
miles	per	hour	just	before	he	reached	his	target.	Allen	was	feeling	sorry	for	himself,	
and	mostly	oblivious	to	his	surroundings,	but	there	was	no	wind	that	night	and	what	
felt	at	first	like	a	stiff	breeze	cause	him	to	turn	quickly.	The	turn	took	him	out	of	the	
way	of	a	dual	talon	assault,	but	the	outermost	of	Poole’s	talon	caught	Allen	just	
above	his	right	eye.	In	fact,	Allen	thought	himself	instantly	blinded,	since	–	by	the	
time	he	felt	safe	to	reopen	that	eye	–	blood	was	already	gushing	from	the	wound	and	
down	his	face.		

Instead	of	swooping	for	a	follow-up,	the	owl	Poole	decided	to	land	a	short	
distance	away	on	the	scrubland,	and	walk	along	the	ground	back	towards	Allen.	The	
effect	petrified	Allen,	as	Poole	had	hoped.	From	the	darkness	ambled	a	meter	tall	
bird	of	prey.	Grounded,	the	creature’s	movement	was	jerky	and	completely	without	
grace,	but	any	doubt	concerning	its	ability	to	kill	quickly	left	Allen	as	it	began	
spreading	its	wings.	9	feet,	wingtip-to-wingtip.	(Perhaps	the	largest	barn	owl	in	the	
desert	of	Northeast	New	Mexico,	although	this	record	would	never	be	documented.)	
Since	Poole	came	towards	Allen	from	the	direction	of	a	rising	full	moon,	and	its	
wings	–	full-extended	–	encapsulated	Allen’s	field	of	view,	a	dark	shadow	fell	upon	
the	young	man	just	before	the	creature	reached	him.	Somehow,	the	shadow	chilled	
the	land	and	air	and	human	blood	upon	which	it	fell.	

Drawn,	Leatherman’s	blade	was	less	than	three	inches	long	–	a	cub	scout’s	
knife,	basically	–	and	Allen	felt	even	more	vulnerable	after	opening	it.	One-eyed,	
against	what	felt	at	first	like	a	meteorite	with	claws,	Allen	down	lower	and	lower	as	
Poole	arrived	within	25,	15,	10	feet	of	his	prey.	The	bird’s	eyes	shone	red,	as	if	
reflecting	a	fire	somewhere	in	the	distance	behind	Allen,	although	no	light	source	
shown	opposite	the	moon	in	that	barren	landscape.		

Allen’s	only	wanted	to	lie	down.	He	yearned	to	fully	submit	to	Poole	and	
found	some	relief	in	the	prospect	of	a	deep	neck	wound,	whereby	the	owl’s	Talons	
might	open	up	his	jugular	and	send	him	quickly	to	sleep	and	death.	Yet	even	during	
these	thoughts	Allen	held	tight	to	the	pocketknife.	
		
VIII.	
When	the	owl	was	within	5	feet,	and	its	shadow	loomed	over	Allen,	a	third	figure	
interrupted	them	both.	It	moved	quickly,	as	if	propelled	by	some	primitive	rocketry,	
and	it	too	blocked	out	background	light	with	massive	size.	Fortunately,	the	attack	
was	focused	on	Poole.	
	 The	first	strike	was	a	blur,	but,	once	red	and	black	hues	began	glistening	in	
moonlight,	Allen	knew	immediately	what	was	happening	–	a	massive	snake	was	
attacking	the	owl.	There	was	no	fight.	Poole	was	thrown	off	balance,	and	began	to	
take	flight,	while	the	25+	foot	rattler	backed	off	slightly	and	wound	four-foot	
diameter	coils	back	upon	itself.	It	seemed	contented,	despite	the	fact	that	its	prey	
was	taking	wing.	Allen	was	barely	able	to	comprehend	what	was	happening,	but	he	
quickly	saw	the	logic	of	the	snake’s	partial	retreat.	Pool’s	flapping,	while	frantic,	was	
uncoordinated.	The	great	owl’s	wings	seemed	out	of	rhythm	as	it	beat	the	air	
producing	a	helicopter	sound	at	nearly	that	volume.	It	couldn’t	have	been	damage	
from	the	bite	itself,	as	Allen	saw	no	blood	on	the	owl’s	feathers	or	face.	The	rattlers	
poison	was	already	taking	effect.	
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		 Poole	did	make	it	airborne,	briefly,	in	a	desperate	flutter	of	enormous	wings,	
but	the	escape	was	short-lived.	Those	15	feet	of	altitude	only	benefited	the	snake,	in	
the	end,	as	the	activity	had	expedited	the	flow	of	hemotoxic	proteins	in	the	blood-
stream	of	the	owl.	Poole	fell,	or	dropped,	before	he	had	made	it	20	feet	from	his	
attacked,	and	landed	talons-first	in	the	center	of	a	cholla	cactus	patch.	The	shrill	
screech	that	followed,	which	echoed	off	the	nearest	mesa	and	came	back	as	an	
ambulance	siren,	represented	Pool’s	final	conscious	action.	Then	Allen	heard	the	
rattle.		
	 The	snake	was	large,	and	an	oversized	barn	owl	wouldn’t	keep	it	full	for	long.	
Moreover,	Poole	was	skewered	as	conveniently	as	a	lamb	shank	above	a	grill	flame.	
That	meal	would	keep,	but	the	snake	saw	Allen	as	easy	–	bloodied;	hairless	and	
slow;	a	weak	stranger	amongst	a	landscape	of	sharp	rock	and	piercing	spines.	This	
time,	the	snake	had	no	need	for	poison	–	instead	it	began	to	swallow	Allen	whole.		
	 	
	
IV.	
Inside	the	great	serpent	it	was	hot	and	wet.	Acidic	juices	touched	Allen’s	eyes	and	
the	wound	near	his	eye	and	caused	him	to	weep	as	he	was	subjected	to	the	process	
of	digestion,	head	first.	He	had	been	bitten,	several	times,	during	ingestion,	but	the	
warmth	of	the	snake’s	abdomen	masked	those	wounds	enough	to	preserve	a	
survival	instinct	in	Allen.	A	jostling	movement	indicated	the	creature	was	in	motion.		

Importantly,	Allen	still	had	the	open	Leatherman	knife	in	his	right	hand	when	
he	was	eaten,	and,	although	his	hands	were	bound	to	his	sides	in	the	belly	of	the	
beast,	he	held	tight	to	the	knife.	After	half	an	hour	of	movement	on	the	snake’s	part,	
and	Allen’s	airflow	limited	to	the	pocket	of	non-liquid	that	encompassed	the	
distance	between	his	outstretched	left	arm	and	his	mouth,	his	right	arm	suddenly	
sprang	into	motion	with	an	outward	stabbing	motion.	
	 The	gargantuan	rattler	began	to	trash.	The	G-forces	were	enormous,	and	
Allen’s	body	was	jerked	and	twisted	violently.	He	kept	stabbing.		
	 Soon	he	felt	fresh	air,	rushing	in	from	the	site	of	the	interior	knife	attack,	and	
a	semblance	of	hope	returned.	He	was	birthed,	by	caesarian	section	(as	it	were),	but	
not	into	the	light	of	a	hospital	room	or	even	the	dry	heat	of	the	desert	mesa.	Rather,	
he	exited	the	large	snake’s	belly	onto	flat	ground	in	complete	darkness.	Well,	not	
complete.	Moonlight,	or	at	least	narrow	silver	streaks,	punctuated	what	seemed	to	
be	walls	at	a	great	distance,	and	–	when	he	was	able	–	Allen’s	gaze	fell	upon	a	crack	
in	the	ceiling	of	the	serpent’s	dwelling	many	feet	above.	It	was	nighttime	still,	
undoubtedly,	and	the	creature	had	retreated	to	its	lair	to	digest	Allen	before	
returning	to	Pool’s	owl	corpse	some	30	minutes	away.		
	 Besides	the	silvery	moonlight,	there	was	another	luminance	sprinkled	
throughout	the	cave.	Glowing	red	dots	punctuated	inky	blackness	and	silver	streaks	
at	ankle-height	and	continued,	sporadically,	into	the	depths	of	the	cave	on	all	sides.	
The	ground	appeared	as	a	sparse	set	of	constellations,	a	red-shifted	mirror	of	the	
night	sky.	Allen	limped	towards	the	nearest	pocket	of	glowing	points	and	bent	down	
as	if	to	confirm	a	rattlesnake	poison	induced	hallucination.	But	the	specks	of	
beaming	red	remained.	They	were	colorations	on	the	underside	of	mushrooms,	
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Allen	saw,	and	they	completely	covered	the	floor	of	the	cave,	perhaps	a	hundred	
yards	in	all	directions.	
	 The	next	order	of	business	was	to	find	an	exit.	None	was	in	sight,	but	the	
snake	measured	a	full	four	feet	across,	which	meant	its	typical	ingress	would	be	tall	
enough,	if	only	Allen	could	locate	it.	To	circle	the	cave’s	wall	would	be	foolish,	Allen	
soon	concluded,	as	the	snake	–	despite	suffering	a	traumatic	wound	–	would	have	
taken	up	shelter	somewhere	nearby.	Allen	doubted	his	ability	to	challenge	the	
serpent	in	its	death	throes.	So	he	hatched	a	new	plan.	
	 After	removing	his	sweat-soaked	undershirt,	Allen	began	harvesting	all	the	
glowing	red	mushrooms	in	his	immediate	vicinity.	There	were	many	and	soon	he	
was	stuffing	large	handfuls	into	a	knotted	bindle	that	once	served	as	his	undershirt.	
Despite	the	opacity	of	the	white	cotton,	the	bundle	began	to	glow	brighter.	The	shirt	
was	crammed	with	nearly	10	pounds	of	crushed	mushroom	before	Allen	began	
exploring	the	walls	of	the	cave.	The	organic	torch	was	useless	for	all	but	the	shortest	
distances	–	an	Exit	sign	was	brighter.	Nevertheless,	its	glow	penetrated	further	than	
Allen’s	fumbling	and	exhausted	limbs.	He	wouldn’t	have	to	feel	around,	blind	in	the	
dark,	while	he	sought	his	escape.		Above	a	small	mound	of	polished	stone,	Allen	saw	
a	track;	a	worn	game	trailer	where	dirt	was	loose	as	if	had	been	cleared	repeatedly.	
Bending	low,	Allen	followed	the	path	through	a	ravine	structure	and	in	10	minutes	
he	was	outside	the	Mesa.	
	
X.	
	
The	sun	had	just	crested	the	top	of	the	mesa	directly	across	the	valley	from	where	
Allen	emerged	from	between	two	red-hued	sandstone	boulders.	Tacky	blood	caked	
his	hair	to	his	forehead	to	his	eye	line	and	he	limped	along	or	outright	crawled.	The	
colors	of	the	mesalands	were	astonishing,	even	(or	perhaps	because	of)	that	state	of	
shock	and	Allen	paused	to	raise	himself	to	his	full	height	when	the	tunnel	finally	
permitted.	Pastel	pink	for	exposed	sandstone;	the	faintest	baby	blue	for	a	morning	
sky;	saturated	olive	green	for	the	scattered	mesquite.	Allen	didn’t	notice	how	the	
image	was	pulsing	before	his	eyes,	nor	was	he	totally	aware	of	the	fierce	grip	he	
maintained	on	the	sack	of	crushed	mushrooms	as	he	trekked	towards	sunlight.		
	 It	took	a	while	before	the	adrenaline	in	his	bloodstream	permitted	more	than	
the	most	basic	thought	processes,	but	when	the	two-lane	blacktop	of	state	highway	
104	appeared,	and	he	knew	he	would	survive	his	trip	to	Tucumcari,	a	fantastically	
detailed	set	of	plans	and	images	entered	his	mind.	A	laboratory	scene	temporarily	
blotted	out	his	view	of	the	landscape	as	he	trudged	along	the	highway.	There,	
growing	in	stacked	metal	shelving	–	alongside	whitewashed	and	sterilized	concrete	
walls	–	grew	hundreds	and	hundreds	of	mushrooms.	Although	he	had	not	yet	eaten	
a	single	one	of	the	specimens	he	inadvertently	salvaged	from	the	giant	rattler’s	cave,	
Allen’s	wounds	were	already	beginning	to	heal.		
	 	
	 	
	



	 10	

	
	
	
	
	

Chapter	Two	–	Bad	Business	
	
I.	
It’s	hard	to	appreciate	the	little	things	in	life	when	your	best	friend	and	business	
partner	wants	you	dead.	
	 Allen	had	just	purchased	a	quick-draw	safe	($135.00	on	Amazon,	highly	
reviewed),	but	it	was	a	faulty	unit	that	only	sprung	open	halfway.	That	made	Allen	
very	nervous	indeed	as	he	was	about	to	be	married	and	his	fiancé,	Helene,	had	no	
idea	that	her	life	might	be	in	danger.	In	fact,	she	didn’t	even	know	Allen	owned	a	
gun.	The	gun	couldn’t	be	purchased	on	Amazon	–	yet	–	but	Allen	had	lived	in	New	
Mexico	for	long	enough	–	he	was	thoroughly	steed	in	the	culture.		

After	spring	break	in	the	desert,	back	in	2016,	his	net-worth	had	increased	
substantially.	By	2020,	he	was	worth	more	than	$5	million	dollars,	and	his	
biochemical	research	company,	PCT	*Primate	Collapse	Theory,	LLC.),	was	worth	
closer	to	10	times	that	amount.	Allen	wasn’t	a	particularly	savvy	businessperson.	
Indeed,	the	success	of	PCT	rested	almost	wholly	on	the	value	of	one	decidedly	
simple	ingredient:	Youth.	Like	the	much-maligned	snake	oil	salesmen	of	yesteryear,	
Allen	sold	youth	in	a	bottle.	

	 The	bottle	was	small,	but	it	was	glass	and	the	shape	of	the	glass	was	
patented	by	an	artisan	glass	blower	out	of	Kansas	City.	Each	bottle	of	“Upright	
Primatology”	retailed	for	34.99,	and	it	was	supposed	to	last	the	end-user	six	months.	
What	a	deal!!!	More	importantly,	though,	you	could	purchase	the	product	with	
Bitcoin.	Someone	had	bought	out	PCT’s	entire	stock	of	UP	the	week	before	using	
bitcoin.	That	the	website	Allen’s	web	team	had	developed	was	scusceptible	to	
unlimited	purchasing	was	troubling.	But	more	troubling	still	was	the	fact	that	that	
the	phantom	buyer	requested	a	number	of	units	suspiciously	close	to	the	actual	
number	in	inventory	at	the	time,	a	fact	not	published.	In	fact,	only	Allen	and	Bates	
knew	that	number,	and	Bates	was	unhappy.	
	
II.	
	
Bates	had	gotten	into	trouble	with	his	bookie	early	on	in	his	and	Allen’s	business	
relationship	(college	basketball	was	his	preferred	action),	and	his	equity	was	halved	
as	a	result.	Now	that	UPT	was	profitable,	Bates	felt	betrayed.	And	perhaps	he	was.	
Allen	never	doubted	after	the	eventual	success	of	his	product	or	the	company	but	
Bates	wavered	in	his	commitment	to	the	belief	that	Allen’s	desert	trip	was	anything	
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but	a	bad	trip,	with	some	decidedly	ordinary	psychedelic	mushrooms	and	some	not	
so	ordinary	hallucinations	involving	giant	owls	and	rattlesnakes.		
	 The	way	Bates	glared	at	Allen	was	poisonous.			
Once,	after	berating	a	young	staff	mycologist	for	15	straight	minutes,	Allen	
considered	calling	the	police.		The	problem	was	that	Bates	was	good	at	what	he	did.	
Bates	was	a	salesmen,	basically,	and	he	embodied	everything	good	and	bad	about	
that	archetype.	Also,	Bates	had	no	time	for	the	rule	of	law.	He’d	been	arrested	half	a	
dozen	times,	mostly	for	drug-related	charges	in	his	late-teens	and	twenties,	and	he	
disdained	the	“company	man”	who	was	always	lurking	in	the	shadows	(apparently),	
scheming	to	shut	things	down.	Allen	had	to	admit	that	Bates	was	critical	to	the	
company	in	the	early	days,	but	he	had	become	unmanageable	and	needed	to	be	dealt	
with.	Of	course	Allen	couldn’t	do	it	himself.	Bates	had	begun	“self-testing”	the	
mushroom	compound,	UP,	immediately	upon	Allen’s	return	from	the	New	Mexico	
desert,	and	he	looked	a	full	five	years	younger	than	he	already	was	when	the	
company	was	brand	new.	Indeed,	Bates	was	in	the	best	shape	of	his	life.		

His	hair	–	a	dirty	surfer	blonde	–	hung	to	the	center	of	his	back,	although	he	
generally	kept	it	wrapped	up	in	a	bun	and	a	teal	head	sash	he	brought	back	from	a	
trip	to	the	upper	Ganges	added	a	great	slenderness	to	his	countenance.	Bates	
constantly	arched	his	upper	body	and	head	forward	to	accentuate	this	verticality–	
he	loomed	over	everyone	and	appeared	to	relish	the	effect.	Before	it	was	clear	the	
company	was	going	to	be	a	success	and	he	could	where	whatever	the	fuck	he	
wanted,	Bates	was	mostly	semi-formal	in	dress.	He	always	wore	a	tire,	one	color:	
black.	He	also	tended	to	wear	black	suit	jackets,	but	he	only	had	two	suits	in	total	
and	the	other	was	cream-colored.	(Bates	told	Allen	that	the	cream	suit	was	
purchased	in	Vegas	when	he	was	stoned	of	his	ass	on	mescaline).	He	wore	the	cream	
colored	jacket	a	lot	now.	Over	a	bare	chest	and	loose	yoga	pants	that	gave	way	to	
leather	loafers	(no	socks).		

Including	his	hair,	Bates	was	6	foot	5.	He	weighed	just	over	200	pounds	at	
that	time,	but	his	movements	were	quick.	While	Allen	only	sampled	the	UP	
compound	occasionally,	Bates	started	very	day	with	it,	and	he	could	life	three	of	
PCT’s	trademarked	mushroom	growth	chambers	at	once.	Each	weight	about	80	
pounds.	There	was	simply	nothing	to	be	done	with	bates,	but	the	man’s	glare	gave	
Allen	a	semblance	of	an	idea.	
	
III.	
	
The	Silk	Road	was	long	gone,	but	Tor	was	still	maintained	in	2021,	and	–	if	you	were	
careful	–	you	could	take	advantage	of	unregulated	Internet	markets.	It	was	on	one	of	
those	unregulated	markets	(“BitTeamCTF”)	that	Allen	found	a	40x	Belladona	
extract,	marketed	and	sold	as	“Rat	Killer	Extraordinaire”.	This	highly	active	
Solanacae,	whose	berries	contain	enough	of	tropane	alkaloids	to	kill	children	with	
only	a	handful,	was	readily	available	online	and	could	be	shipped	directly	your	door	
within	three	days	assuming	you	lived	anywhere	within	the	continental	US.		
	 Allen	was	energized	when	Bates	showed	up	for	work	the	morning	after	the	
first	dose	of	the	extract	had	been	surreptitiously	administered.	He	claimed	a	
hangover,	when	he	arrived	around	noon,	but	his	face	and	vocal	tone	made	it	clear	to	



	 12	

Allen	that	the	poison	was	working.	That	whole	week,	in	mid-April	2021,	Allen	
watched	his	business	partner	succumb	to	the	poison.	It	was	quite	horrifying.	
Imagine	Stage	4	cancer	+	the	effects	of	desperate	chemotherapy.	That	was	Bates’	
condition	by	Friday.	His	eyes	became	huge	in	vaulted	sockets.	The	Belladona	was	
essentially	anti-UP,	but	it	worked	much	faster.		
	 On	Thursday,	at	6pm,	when	the	staff	was	mostly	gone	for	the	day,	Allen	got	a	
feeble	knock	at	his	frosted	office	door.	It	was	a	stage	knock,	really,	since	Bates	
walked	in	immediately	after	with	a	pistol	raised.	Allen	only	remembered	that	part	
later	–	Bates	had	knocked	before	entering	to	commit	murder.		
	 Allen	flung	his	chair	backward,	against	the	wall,	and	dived	below	his	desk	as	
Bates	fired	what	might	have	been	a	warning	shot	at	the	drywall	above	Allen’s	head.		
	
IV.	
	
“Tell	me	right	now	–	do	you	have	anything	to	do	with	this?!?”,	Bates	shouted.	
“Anything	to	do	with	what,	dude?”,	was	Allen’s	shaky	response	from	below	the	desk.	
“You	know	what	–	I’m	dying”.	
“Lay	off	the	fucking	sauce	then,	man,	and	put	that	gun	down”,	Allen	pleaded.	
“First	you	gotta	say	it”	–	Bates	was	calmer	now.	
“Say	what?”	
“Say	you	don’t	know	what’s	going	on.”	His	voice	raised	an	octave	and	his	eyes	
started	darting	as	if	he	was	unsure	how	to	proceed.	
“Say	you	don’t	know	what’s	happening	to	me”.	

The	quick-draw	safe	in	the	office	opened	three	seconds	after	Bates	entered	
the	room	and	there	was	no	safety	on	the	Smith	and	Weston	Governor	that	Allen	
secreted	there.	Allen	took	a	chance,	drew	the	bulky	revolver,	and	fired	two	shots	at	
Bates,	who	was	hunched	against	the	door	frame	to	the	office.	The	round	was	high	
velocity,	but	low	impact,	once	you	took	into	account	the	tiny	metal	balls	that	
comprised	the	load.	Bates	took	the	round	full	in	the	face	but	didn’t	go	down.	
	 He	screamed,	“Ahhhhhh”,	and	began	firing	wildly.		
Bates	carried	a	1911	and	the	.45	rounds	echoed	as	loud	as	the	buckshot	in	the	
concrete	reinforced	office.	Allen	hit	the	floor	as	9	rounds	hi	the	wall	and	the	desk	
around	him.	One	bullet	grazed	his	bicep,	but	he	remained	silent.	Bates	was	blinded	
by	the	buckshot	and	didn’t	bother	reloading.	He	took	off	running	and	was	outside	
PCT	office	grounds	within	35	seconds.	
	 Allen	came	to	work	the	next	day	with	bandages	under	his	jacket	and	when	
his	employees	complimented	his	unusually	stylish	attire	he	grinned	and	made	vague	
reference	to	an	important	Skype	call.	Bates	was	nowhere	to	be	seen.	
	
V.	
	
Allen’s	worries	weren’t	alleviated	when	he	returned	home	to	find	his	wife	gardening	
in	the	front	yard	of	their	modest	family	home.	Under	normal	circumstances,	the	
neighborhood	was	almost	perfectly	safe.	Allen	occasionally	witness	teenagers	
stumbling	across	the	yard	after	midnight,	but	mostly	they	were	headed	home	to	
loving	families	and	weed	and	booze	made	up	a	majority	of	local	drug	habits.	That	
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afternoon,	however,	every	parked	car	window	seemed	tinted	a	shade	or	two	darker	
than	what	was	allowed	under	state	law	while	every	shrub	appeared	to	harbor	a	
crouching	assailant	rather	than	the	much	more	likely	tom	cat	or	opossum.	Evylyn	
was	oblivious	to	the	seemingly	omnipresent	danger	of	the	buckshot	Bates.		
	 Briefly,	Allen	considered	yanking	her	in	by	the	arm	and	closing	the	blinds,	
but	he	immediately	weighed	the	potential	backlash	that	would	undoubtedly	
accompany	his	withholding	of	the	information	concerning	his	own	gunshot	wound;	
not	to	mention	Bates’	embezzlement.	Rather,	he	proposed	an	early	dinner	out	and	
he	quickly	ushered	Eveyln		
“How	was	your	day,	baby”,	Allen	asked	innocently,	building	up	to	his	real	question.	
“Fine,	but	this	baby	is	getting	to	be	too	much	to	carry.	I	almost	miss	my	desk	job	at	
City	Hall”,	she	responded.		
“Why	not	go	back”,	Allen	suggested.	
“I’de	rather	not	start	another	job	and	then	having	to	take	extended	leave	–	not	to	
mention	that	probably	wouldn’t	hire	me	in	this	condition	anyways”,	she	said,	
making	reference	to	their	insurance	company’s	callous	description	of	her	pregnancy	
(not	to	mention	their	unborn	daughter).	
“What	if	we	activated	our	security	system”,	Allen	interjected,	a	bit	too	
enthusiastically.		
		
	

	


